DacCom PbC Ltd Executive Committee


Record from a Meeting held on 25 July 2007

Mark Jones
25 July 2007

	Attended:
	
	
	

	Corina Ciobanu
	Trevor Fernandes
	Avi Gupta
	Zunia Hurst

	Mark Jones
	Mary McMinn
	Elizabeth Ponsonby
	Meena Savla

	Suzanne Novak #
	Christine Walden #
	Robin Pike ^
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Apologies:
	
	
	

	Gerry Bulger
	Richard Gallow
	Richard Walker
	

	Richard Jones #
	Caroline Johnson ^
	
	

	#  West Hertfordshire PCT 
	^ Dacorum PPI Group

	Copies to:
	
	
	

	Dacorum Practice Managers
	


1. Summary of actions agreed:

	Mark Jones
	Communicate our concerns regarding issues raised at West Herts Leads Meetings to Roger Sage
	31 Jul 07

	Meena Savla
	Circulate the second draft of the West Herts urgent care specification to members of the Executive.
	31 Jul 07

	Mark Jones
	Write to Duncan Cranmer explaining our position regarding the proposed joint venture with Harmoni.  Invite Harmoni to discuss the possible structure of a joint venture organisation with us.
	31 Jul 07

	Meena Savla / Mark Jones
	At the next locality meeting, review the proposal regarding a joint venture with Harmoni on urgent care.
	Sept 07


Carried forward from the last meeting:

	Richard Jones
	Circulate details of the prescribing incentive scheme proposed for Hertsmere.
	25 Jul 07

	Mark Jones
	Make recommendations regarding the provision of administrative support to DacCom.
	25 Jul 07


2. Diabetes Project

The Health Authority acknowledges diabetes as a high clinical priority.  The Healthcare Commission has published a national review that allows us to benchmark our performance.  West Herts has a low rate of reported admissions, but this may be due to poor coding.  Diabetes is a huge public health issue, which is consuming an increasing proportion of the NHS budget (now approaching 10%).  Diabetes also accounts for up to 25% of in-patient days, mostly accounted for by the treatment of diabetic feet.  A Commissioning Toolkit for diabetes has been published.

In contrast with other long-term conditions, we have enough data to support the redesign of diabetic services.  The problem is in the complexity of care pathways, which involve multiple agencies.  All need to be considered in service redesign.

There is also a need to define the vehicle for delivering a redesigned service.  A West Herts diabetic network provided input to the Investing In Your Health review.  But this group is now moribund.  A new West Herts diabetic steering group has been formed.  At present it includes only service providers, but it has asked for commissioning input.

The following clinical priorities were discussed and agreed:

a) Put in place an integrated and robust pathway for diabetic foot care (this is critical given the number of hospital days associated with the problem).

b) Install support for patients with poor glycaemic control in primary care.  We must have effective mechanisms to find and treat those patients who are not well controlled.  At present, the only option is referral to secondary care at the tariff price.  In Watford, for instance, insulin is initiated in primary care.

c) Improve the education and empowerment of patients and teach clinicians to work differently.

d) Improve the arrangements for retinal screening and integrate these with the broader care provided to diabetic patients.  The National Service Framework contains only 2 essential requirements: registers of diabetic patients at practice level and retinal screening.  Digital photography is the recommended method (but not mandatory).  Although the recommendations have been interpreted as an endorsement for annual screening this is not a requirement.  It may not be appropriate or practical.  We believe GPs are now best placed to run the recall system.  This has failed in the past with cervical screening, but circumstances have changed.  We now have QOF and Read codes.

Administrative priorities are:

a) Ascertain the plans of Public Health and ensure there is dedicated funding for these (ie not at the expense of primary or secondary diabetic care).

b) Join the West Herts diabetic steering group, which next meets on 12 September.

c) Write a business case for a redesigned diabetic service.  This may not be based on the generation of financial savings, but will demonstrate value-for-money in addressing an acknowledged clinical priority.

Management support will be needed to produce a business case.  Tom Kerr is willing to do this.  We are very happy to have Tom as the management lead for this project.  We have applied to be part of a national pilot project under the Diabetes Year of Care initiative.  This could provide a source of funding.  Otherwise, we will fund the work of clinical and management leads from DacCom’s budget in the normal way.  Tom should contact Mark for advice to progress the project through our milestone process and through the PCT Governance Subcommittee.

There is not much incentive currently for GPs to become more interested in diabetic care, and not much disincentive to prevent disengagement.  There is no substitute for excellent clinical support for patients, and we could consider a LES to encourage GPs to take a bigger role.

The prescribing leads have reviewed diabetic drugs and blood glucose monitoring.  A newsletter for GPs has been proposed, which would support the educational initiative described above.  Zunia will liase with Elizabeth at the appropriate time.

3. Items from the West Herts Leads Meeting

A number of issues have been raised at recent meetings:

· Approval in principal of the proposed familial genetic breast screening project.  Service provision is currently delivered through the exceptional treatment scheme.  A process with defined referral criteria is proposed.

· Approval in principal of the proposed re-organisation of diabetic screening. 

· Approval in principal of the proposed re-organisation of oxygen supplies.  There is a critical link here with the COPD service redesign project.  Corina has questioned the financial case, which includes projected savings of £300,000.

· Comments and suggestions on the re-organisation of Community Nursing services. 

· Comments and suggestions on the re-organisation of Children’s and Maternity Services.

· Stopping the processing of faecal occult blood test requests originating from primary care as well as from hospital doctors (the latter takes effect on 1st August) – the leads at the meeting felt this was reasonable. 

· Seeing an extra 1200 audiology patients before the end of September 2007 to comply with an SHA ruling (cost £240,000) –– this was felt to be inappropriate and Kirsty was asked to obtain costs from other providers.

· At the PEC meeting, the consensus was that premises are a PBC responsibility but that there must be a robust and transparent process in place including an appeals procedure.  The PCT take stock in each locality, assess the impact of work coming out of secondary care and develop an estates strategy for the whole area.

We are not sure whether the originators of these proposals are expecting feedback, or whether they believe they have satisfied an obligation to ‘consult’ local GPs.  At the meetings the PBC Leads have said that they need to take topics back to their locality groups, and we should begin to do this at our locality meetings.  However, we also need a better-defined process for consultation through the West Herts Leads meetings.  Those present are often ambushed by an unexpected presentation.  We may not have the right people there to represent us.  And the process for consultation and feedback is not defined.

This is particularly vivid for projects that envisage a significant expenditure.  We have been invited to approve the spending of ‘growth money’ on certain projects.  But we have neither a budget nor a full list of potential projects.  Given this information we could prioritise effectively.  But, however worthy the clinical case, “first come, first served” is not an adequate process for determining clinical priorities.

Mark will communicate our concerns to Roger Sage.

4. Urgent Care

The PCT is leading the generation of a specification for out-of-hours and urgent care services across West Herts.  They are seeking input from all the urgent care leads.  Meena is representing Dacorum.  The PCT is listening to our ideas, and Hemel is envisaged as the pilot site for an urgent care centre.  Meena will circulate the second draft of the specification, which has been published recently.

This project is also linked to the acute services review.  This is likely to endorse an urgent care centre at Hemel, but this is not yet certain and there may be some direction regarding the specification for this.

Meena and Mark met representatives of Harmoni on 24 July.  Before the meeting Harmoni asked us to sign a confidentiality agreement.  Mark identified some practical problems:

a) DacCom represents its member practices.  It would have to be possible for us to reconcile our duty to keep the practices informed with our duty of confidentiality under the agreement.

b) We have also to consider the general culture of open disclosure in the NHS, which would make it easy for an agent of DacCom to breach an agreement inadvertently.

Mark asked for a much more specific document to identify exactly what categories of information are to be treated as confidential and to whom they may be disclosed. Nevertheless, it is likely we will have to sign a confidential agreement at some point.  If there is a potential liability for damages we will have to ensure the personal position of any Director signing the agreement is secure, obtaining professional indemnity insurance if necessary.

Harmoni is keen to set up a joint venture with a GP provider organisation in Dacorum as a vehicle to bid for relevant parts of the urgent care specification.  They have a model for this, developed through their activity in Hillingdon.  This is not precisely in line with our needs, but there is scope for discussion.  An agreed model could serve either as an input to the service specification or as a response to it, or both.

Harmoni is seeking a formal statement of intent from us.  Jeremy Schindler has suggested that a Watford and Dacorum GP provider organisation could bid for the business alone.  DacCom does not share this view.  We believe we need a commercial partner to help us address the complexities involved in bidding for and providing the service.  We have not identified a good reason why we would want to do this alone.

Ideally, we would wait to see the advertised service specification before committing ourselves to a joint venture.  But organisational development takes time, so it is important to have the organisation in place by the time the specification is published in order to respond effectively.

We agree it is not desirable for a commercial entity to deliver urgent care services in Dacorum without our involvement.  As commissioners we have some measure of control through our input to the service specification.  However, a commercial entity would inevitably seek to expand its business and could compete with us to provide enhanced services; and ultimately could encroach on our core business.

But at this point it is difficult for us to give Harmoni a statement of intent.  Firstly, we are not sure that we have a mandate from the practices to do this.  We are a commissioning organisation.  We may well wish to recommend the establishment of a joint venture provider organisation, but we cannot make a commitment without explicit support from the practices.  We will raise this at the next locality meeting.  To inform a response, it would be helpful to describe a structure for the joint venture organisation and the arrangements for management and decision-making.  Mark will write to Duncan Cranmer explaining our position.  He will invite Harmoni to discuss the possible structure of a joint venture organisation with us.

5. Next meeting:

Friday 10 August 2007

From 1pm to 2.15pm at Fernville Surgery 
(lunch from 12.30pm)
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